
U.S. CONSUL'S FIRST VISIT TO FERMANAGH MARKS COUNTY'S VITAL ROLE IN WWII. 

The U.S. Consul General Mr Daniel Lawton's first official visit to County Fermanagh on Wednesday 18 May 
marks the anniversary of an historic event.  It will be exactly 72 years since General Eisenhower, the Supreme 
Commander of Allied Forces, later to become the 34th President of the United States, inspected and addressed 
American troops at Celtic Park in 1944 before travelling to Portora Playing Fields for a Regimental Review.  

Mr Lawton will unveil a commemorative granite plinth at the Model School, adjacent to Celtic Park.  Funded by 
Belfast's U.S. Consul and Headhunters Railway Museum, the plinth will shortly be positioned in the stone wall at 
the Dublin Road entrance to the new school, where General Eisenhower was welcomed when he arrived at the 
U.S. Camp in 1944. Celtic Park was one of over 20 important American land, air and lough bases dotted across 
Fermanagh. In the build-up to D-Day on 6 June 1944, a quarter of the county's population consisted of Ameri-
can military personnel and Celtic Park was the Regimental Headquarters. The U.S. Army's iconic General 
George Patton had reviewed troops there on 8 February, several months before General Eisenhower arrived 
and inspected 2,000 GIs at Portora.  

Just four days before Ike's visit, a 
grotto was consecrated at a tragic 
crash site in the nearby Graan 
monastery where seven American 
airmen died when a Flying Fortress 
crash-landed the previous 
year.  Ike's historic review con-
firmed his Fermanagh-based 
troop's readiness for D-Day 

He reported that they showed 
"exactly the same signs of fitness 
and training" as the 3rd Infantry 
Division had displayed on the Medi-
terranean front. The invasion of 
Europe was 'the beginning of the 
end of the war' which for many 
young Americans began in County 
Fermanagh. 

The Model School plinth marks the enormous significance of General Ike's visit, and of County Fermanagh's 
role as a vital American out-post prior to D-Day.  

The departure of the American 8th Infantry Division from Celtic Park, Enniskillen was supposed to be a military 
secret, but when the convoys and loaded trains left Enniskillen early one June morning in 1944, it seemed that 
half of the women folk of the town were out to bid them adieu. There was much weeping and shedding of tears 
on the station platform, where local women clung to their boyfriends and husbands and the trains couldn't leave! 
Officers on loud hailers exhorted the soldiers to embark but the women wouldn't let them, until they were in-
formed that two carriages had been attached to the train so that they could travel with their menfolk to Belfast. 
It's said that the train departed without the two extra coaches! 

The U.S. Consul General's commemorative visit on 18 May will begin at the Graan Monastery where Mr Lawton 
will be welcomed by Father Brian D'Arcy. They'll reflect on the tragedy of the seven U.S. aircrew who died when 
their Flying Fortress aircraft, The Galley Uncle, crashed on 9 December 1943. Five other crew members sur-
vived due to the bravery of the Monks who heroically rescued them from the burning aircraft. Grateful U.S. sol-
diers contributed £250 for the erection of a white marble statue in Our Lady's Bower at the Graan. Mr Lawton 
will lay flowers at the memorial, which now bears the names of all the crew members of The Galley Uncle.    

Later in morning he will visit Enniskillen Model School to present the commemorative plinth to its pupils, en-
graved with an outline of General Ike's historic visit - "I inspected your camp and your training.  You are made to 
work hard and train diligently. For this work and this training there will come a day on the battlefield that will find 
you happy and proud of what you were required to do and what was exacted of you in your training."    

Vintage American WWII jeeps will be on display from the Wartime Living History Association with soldiers 
dressed in WWII American army uniform. Also in attendance will be former WWII U.S. soldier Teddy Dixon and 
Bill Eames, a former pupil at the Model School who joined the R.A.F., trained in America and towed gliders into 
Normandy on D-Day. 

General Eisenhower Addresses US Soldiers at Celtic Park - 18th May 1944 



Mr Lawton will be guest of honour at a spe-
cial lunch hosted by The Rotary Club of En-
niskillen at the Killyhevlin Hotel, attended by 
local business, community and church rep-
resentatives.  This is Enniskillen Rotary 
Club's 60th anniversary year - General Ei-
senhower was a Rotarian, and the founder 
of Rotary International, Paul Harris, was 
from the United States.  

After lunch Mr Lawton will be given a guided 
tour of St. Macartin's Cathedral and St. 
Michael's Church by Monsignor Peter 
O'Reilly and Dean Kenneth Hall.    

The organisers of the US Consul Generals 
visit to Enniskillen Selwyn Johnston, Curator 
of Headhunters Railway Museum and Rog-
er Edmondson whose father was a US sol-
dier stationed at camp Celtic Park in 1944 
said "we are honoured that Mr Lawton's first 
official visit to County Fermanagh is to loca-

tions associated with the U.S. sol-
diers who were stationed here dur-
ing WWII. Though they never 
sought public acclaim for their ac-
tions, the visit by the U.S. Consul 
General will remember them, and 
while recalling their unimaginable 
heroism over seven decades ago 
we're assuring forthcoming genera-
tions of a proud local history that is 
surely the best omen for our future." 

Mr Daniel Lawton, US Consul Gen-
eral said "It is an honor to visit Fer-
managh, and I am especially 
pleased to learn more about the vi-
tally important role that the region 
played during the Second World 

War.   I commend all those who are pre-
serving our shared history and strength-
ening  transatlantic ties.  I look forward to 
engaging with civic leaders and local citi-
zens during this visit and to making re-
turn visits to Fermanagh during my ten-
ure as Consul General."     

Previous U.S. Consul Generals attended 
commemorative events in the county in-
cluding the 70th Anniversary of D-Day, 
V.E. Day commemorations and the re-
naming of The Eisenhower Playing Fields 
at Portora. 

The 39th G8 summit was held in June 2013, at the Lough Erne 
Resort, a five-star hotel and golf resort on the shore of Lough 
Erne in County Fermanagh, NI. 

Above: General Eisenhower reviews the 
troop at the Portora Royal School’s playing 
fields that have been renamed in his honor. 
Left: MHT’s Tour of Ireland visits the site to 
see the memorial plaque. 


